GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 18 February 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr D. Lace
Apologise


Mr B. Heath 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	20/067

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the February meeting. He advised the January 2021 meeting could not take place which had resulted in the Commissioners agreeing to freeze their rates and approving the Statement of Accounts for the 2019/20 year in writing.
 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	20/068
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 December 2020. Mr Lace proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	20/069
	Item 20/062 Meeting with the Department of Infrastructure Housing Contract
The Board noted this issue was to be discussed at agenda item 4.

Item 20/062 Consultation on PA 20/01320/B

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to not oppose this application had been sent along with a note concerning the removal of parking and potential locations for replacement parking.

Item 20/062 Planning application 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street.
The Board noted this item was to be discussed under agenda item 6.

Item 20/064 Confirmation of HSBC Banking Signatories
The Board noted the Commissioners had provided this confirmation.

Item 20/064 Post Audit Approval of 2019/20 Statement of Accounts on 29 January 2021. 

The Board confirmed their written responses to approve and sign the 2019/20 Statement of Accounts on 29 January 2021. The Chairman and Town Clerk advised they had signed the accounts and published the Commissioners’ Statement of Accounts on the Commissioners’ website prior to 31 January 2021.

Item 20/064 2021/22 Budget

The Board confirmed their written responses to approve the freezing of the town and refuse rate by a split vote of 5 to 2 on 29 January 2021. The Town Clerk advised he had published this information on the Commissioners’ website prior to 31 January 2021.

Item 20/064 2021/22 Projects

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 12.
Item 20/065 Local Authority Amendment Act 

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 13.

Item 20/065 Refuse Collection Contract
The Board noted the Commissioners’ refuse contractor had be notified the refuse contract had been extended for 2 years from 1 April 2021.

Item 20/066 Any Other Business Operational Items

No operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	20/070
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Lace reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 17 December 2020 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members agreed not to oppose planning applications 20/01278/B Erection of extension at 10 Willow Close, Ballawattleworth; 20/01165/B Construction of extension at 3 Peveril Road (Amended Drawings); 20/01247/B Construction of extension at 18 Aspen Drive; and 20/01327 Application for express consent for signage at Old Gas Works, Mill Road.

The lead members agreed applications 20/01320/ B Improvements to East Quay, Peel Regeneration Works; and
19/00462/B Construction of Sewerage Works at Glenfaba House, Glenfaba Road, Raggart, Peel (inspector’s report) were referred to the next Board meeting

The lead members agreed no further action was considered necessary for the following planning decisions:
20/01045/B Approval for erection and alteration of extension at 15 Mona Street; 20/00925/B Approval for additional use of existing plant as retail Unit 5, Isle of Man Food Park, Mill Road; 20/01034/B Approval for erection of summer house at 16 Scoill Close; 20/01166/B Approval for additional use as a tea room at Corrin Hall, Derby Road; 20/01124/B approval for erection of extension at 10 Glenfaba Road; 20/01184/B Approval for erection of two dwellings at 1 and 7 Close Skeddan; 20/01182/B Approval for erection of dwelling at 17 Raad Roagan; 20/01022/GB Approval for replacement windows at Harbour View, 31 Castle Street; 20/01222/B Approval for creation of window at Castle View, 6 Victoria Terrace; 20/00978/B Approval for raised roof window at 11 Queen Street; and 20/01132/B Approval for a balcony area extension at 22 Market Street.

The lead members noted 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street and Atholl Place appeal request including the date for the submission of the Commissioners’ appeal statement.
The lead members noted the content of the application dated 29 October 2020 for a street collection on Peel Promenade on 1 January 2021 at the New Year’s dip from Green’s Jewellers. The lead members agreed to approve this application for a street collection.
The lead members noted the content of the application dated 11 November 2020 for a street trading license for a literature cart on Peel Promenade. The lead members agreed to approve this application for a street trading licence subject to the owner not solicitating custom through directly approaching members of the public using the Promenade.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had erected a scaffold at 1 Reayrt Aalin to permit full access for the structural surveyor to assess the defective roof and to undertake some minor repairs. A structural surveyor’s report would then reconfirm the scope of the works in January 2021 to prevent water ingress into these properties.

The lead members noted the lease for the transfer of Commissioners’ public car parking to the Old Doctor’s Surgery Car Park on Derby Road had been signed on 4 December 2020 and the relocation of vehicle was successfully completed by 14 December 2020. Shoprite had undertaken work to segregate the two car parks which had been discussed with the Department of Infrastructure to ensure it did not adversely impact on recycling bin collections. The Commissioners would install new road markings and signage in 2021 in the Old Doctor’s Surgery Car Park. The Town Clerk reported to date he had received only one enquiry relating to the changes in the parking provision in this area.

The lead members noted the content of the communication and press release dated 14 December 2020 from the Department of Infrastructure confirming the rent on social housing would be increased by 1% from 1 April 2021. The lead members expressed their concerns that the rent had not been frozen this year as recommended by the Commissioners and asked for this matter to be referred to the Board.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture dated 4 December 2020 rejecting the Commissioners’ Peel Bathing Water Designation application due to insufficient sewerage infrastructure in Peel.
The lead members noted the legal agreement for the transfer of the playground land at the Western Swimming Pool back to the Commissioners was being prepared by the Commissioners’ advocate and would be sent to the Western Swimming Pool Board in February 2021. 

Item 4 Meeting with the Department of Infrastructure (DOI) Management of 20 DOI houses
The Board noted the content of the communications between the Department of Infrastructure and the Commissioners dated 8 February 2021 to 11 February 2021 concerning the extension of the existing contract. The Chairman reported he had been shocked when the Department had sought unilaterally to add new conditions to an existing contract for a small number of houses to insist: the Commissioners surrender their housing applicant data to a Government agency to form a western shared list; the housing officer attendance at a housing managers meeting to participate in making housing policy; and participation in a government operational housing information technology system. He advised this followed the Department’s statement that the Toulson (2013 Housing Review) objectives were now not being pursued and a new housing policy was currently under development. The Chairman advised the Department was set on bullying the Commissioners into taking on any policy or strategy they developed unilaterally without any meaning full consultation and input from social housing asset owners.   Mr Heath and Mr Lace both concurred with this view and stated after taking part in the meeting with the Department it was clear they did not wish to meet the Commissioners to discuss their failures to deliver the Toulson regional housing platforms or delegate their operational housing responsibilities to the Local Authorities. The Chairman stated the communications evidenced it was only through challenging the legality of the DOI’s new terms which did not relate to the operation of twenty houses had the Commissioners received their twelve months extension. The Chairman stated every time the Commissioners sought an extension problem had been experienced which generally related to the Department seeking to obtain management control of the authorities social housing assets and data. This made dealing with the Department extremely difficult when it remains a housing operator, policy and legislative entity.
Item 5 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications were reported to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Planning Decisions PA 20/00455/B Improvements to Michael Street and Atholl Place
The Board noted the submission of the planning appeal statement was now required by 26 February 2021.

The Board noted no other planning decisions were reported to the Board for consideration.

  

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	20/071
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Davison reported when the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had discussed campsite fees and refunds. The lead members had agreed to freeze the camping rates for 2021 except for the season tickets. The lead members agreed an increase from £150 to £200 for a 15 night season ticket. The 30 night season ticket and season ticket offering unlimited camping plus winter storage would remain frozen at £300 and £1,200 respectively to offer better value for those campers who had opted in advance to use the campsite throughout the season from 1 April 2021 until 30 September 2021.  Mr Davison advised the TT festival had been cancelled the lead members had agreed to give the same rebooking refund options as were put in place in 2020 with the additional option to provide full refunds to those who had paid in full and had already rolled their booking forward from 2020 to 2021. This would result in no refunds being given to those who had paid a deposit and not paid in full or season ticket purchased in 2020. The Board noted this update and unanimously agreed these arrangements.
Item 8 Corrin Folly Mountain Bike Event
Mr Davison reported he was working with adjacent land owners, mountain biking organisations and the Department of Enterprise to set up a mountain biking event on Peel Hill. Provisional dates of the 11 April and 9 May 2021 had been agreed as suitable to permit events to take place using Peel Hill, the Heritage Trail, the Raggart, and the Green Lane from the Glenfaba Bridge to the land around the Corrin Folly. Mr Davison advised the mountain biking clubs had designed a route which did not use the eroded paths, there was funding to provide reinstatement works on the conclusion of the event and the event would be insured by the mountain bike clubs. He advised these events including labour costs £8,000 with the Department funding £4,000 and a business providing £1,000. The entry costs would be set at £25 per participant. Mr Davison proposed the Commissioners should allow the use of Peel Hill and underwrite this event up to a cost of approximately £2,000. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin. The Deputy Chairman advised additional work was required on Peel Hill to rectify existing erosion on the footpaths and asked if the mountain bikes would create the track at back of Peel Hill so it would be less visible from the surrounding area. Mr Davison confirmed this was the proposed route. The Board unanimously agreed to underwrite this event and allow the use of Peel Hill.

Item 9 Other events including Firework Display

The Board noted the content of the communication from Galaxy Fireworks dated 18 January 2021. Mr Davison proposed the Commissioners should increase the funding for this event from £5,000 to £6,000. He advised he wanted the Fire Festival to revert to a separate event and would like to have a large bonfire and a short dynamic firework display in Peel in 2021. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.
Mr Davison reported a smaller TT Sunday event had be arranged for 2021 following the cancellation of the TT festival. He advised he was working with organisers to bring a rally stage to Peel Promenade in 2021 and would provide more information once this proposal had been progressed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	20/072
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting took place 14 December 2020 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the October profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the campsite income stood at £29,000 which was substantially lower than £116,500 budgeted as a consequence of the border restrictions. He reported the commercial income and refuse income still required invoicing in January 2021 to meet the budget expectations. They noted salaries after 7 months were consistent with the budget expectations.  The lead members noted rate borne expenditure, once the £84,465 new playground costs were removed from the amenity costs, showed a £65,850 surplus within 7 months to 1 November 2020 which will be required to offset the loss of income at the campsite this year. 

The lead members noted the Board’s approval for the £2,500 Oie Voaldyn budget to be spent on the Oie Honney event which took place on 30 October 2020. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had ordered and paid for the new mobile toilets for the campsite which was the only rate borne scheme approved earlier this year prior to lockdown for the unassigned £56,500 budget surplus. The new playground works were completed in August 2020 and the refurbishment of the Market Place toilets was completed in May 2020. The Swimming Pool playground works were completed for £369,000 against a budget of £360,000. This does not include the £8,000 credit note from the playground surfacing contractor. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members the January 2020 budget predicted a surplus of £56,500 for projects, which although partially spent, will need to be conserved to offset the likely reduction in income.

The lead members noted the content of the Treasury communicated dated 1 December concerning the agricultural hereditaments. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members noted the third quarter contribution based on the 2019/20 rates had been paid. The lead members advised the audit had been completed and a copy of this document was due to be considered by the Western Civic Amenity Site Board in December 2020.
The lead members noted the Technical Officer’s update on the street lighting refurbishment programme for the conservation area of Peel which was scheduled to commence in January 2021. The Technical Officer reported the hoist required a six monthly inspection to ensure no hairline cracks were present. This was costing £2,000 per inspection. The Technical Officer reported he had received a design for two new street lights on lower Rheast Lane costing £5,500. He reported the narrowness of the lane restricted the number and location of columns which could be erected on this lane. The Technical Officer advised the quotations he had received for the purchase of a new electric powered road sweeper was £162,000 although this did not include the additional equipment such as a power hose etc. which was included with the quotation for the fossil fuelled sweeper. If this was included the costs it would increase to £180,000 which is double the cost of a traditionally powered vehicle. The Technical Officer reported a pilot scheme was required to refurbish the outside of properties on Reayrt Aalin and project was being prepared to change the two bedsits in Castle Street into a single two bedroom property. The lead members requested an update on the interior and exterior painting works scheduled for the Ward Library; and the cutting back of hedges and cleaning of upper Rheast Lane.

Item 11 Civic Amenity Site Budget
The Board note the content of the Western Civic Amenity site Budget received on 17 December 2020 for the 2021/22 year. The Chairman advised this information was required to allow the Commissioners to assess the budget prior to 31 December each year. The late submission of the documentation had result in Boards not being able to consider this document at their December meetings. He noted an above inflation increase was proposed again this year with the bulk of the additional costs being in salaries. The audit report received in January 2021 by the Commissioners had only identified the issues raised by the Commissioners twelve months earlier and did not provide a way forward. The Deputy Chairman reported the budget may require increasing to take into account value added taxation as recommended by the auditor. The Town Clerk advised local authorities can in some instances claim back value added taxation and if this occurred it should not be included with the budget or fees. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners could not approve this budget until they received further clarification on the accounts and how the deficiencies identified at the Civic Amenity Site were being addressed. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 2021/22 Projects

The Town Clerk advised although the 2021/22 budget was set the Commissioners still were required to make a decision on the purchase of a road sweeper and if they wished to proceed with works at the campsite to create roadways with some hard standing areas. He advised the cost of providing an electric sweeper would double the purchasing costs for a traditional fossil fuel powered sweeper from £90,000 to £180,000. The Town Clerk advised this would double the payback period from approximately 3 years to 6 years. He advised the Commissioners had previously experienced difficulties with using older road sweepers and the officers recommended the purchase of a fossil fuel vehicle on this occasion which would permit the vehicle to be changed after only 4 years of use and this would permit further time for electric powered vehicles to become more reliable. Mrs Moughtin advised the Commissioners were currently sweeping the road with a fossil fuel vehicle and this purchase would not increase emissions. She proposed the Board should accept the officer’s recommendation because as the technology becomes more robust the purchase and operating costs should reduce as other larger local authorities move onto this new technology. The Deputy Chairman opposed the purchase of a fossil fuel vehicle and stated the purchase of an electric vehicle would place the Commissioners in the forefront of this new development which would reduce emissions and make a positive contribution to prevent climate change which is an investment in our childrens’ futures.  Mrs Moughtin’s proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board agreed to purchase a fossil fuel powered sweeper for up to £90,000 by a split vote of 6 to 1. The Deputy Chairman voted against this proposal.
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had received quotations for the construction of campsite hardcore roadways and some hard standing areas which would require a budget of £25,000. He advised the Peel Rugby Club had approached the Commissioners about installing ducting to permit the installation of underground services to their field. The Town Clerk advised it might be possible to incorporate this work into the Commissioners’ works and to get a contribution from the Club. The Town Clerk advised with the reduction in use at the campsite this year following the cancellation of the motorsport events he could see cases being made for undertaking the work this year prior to motorsport events taking place in 2022 or next year when the campsite was closed. Mr Davison proposed the works should be undertaken as soon as possible to increase use this year by staycation users when the campsite was not going to be as busy for the usual TT festival. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed to allocate a £25,000 budget for the 2021/22 financial year.

The Deputy Chairman requested a budget estimate for repairing the St Peter’s Church retaining wall and the freestanding gable end wall. 

 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	20/073
	Item 13 Local Government (Amendment Bill)
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 15 December 2020 and the Local Government (Amendment) Bill proposals. The Board noted the consultation period had been extended until 15 February 2021 and the workshops rescheduled to 24 February as advised by the Department in their letter dated 10 February 2021. The Chairman advised despite the Minister’s assurance the Bill proposed a number of significant changes to the existing legislation which he had highlighted in the Commissioners’ draft consultation response. These changes were being proposed without adequate stakeholder engagement in the previous three year period which was particularly disappointing as the Commissioners had highlighted the lack of engagement in the Department’s public consultation on this legislation in 2017. The Board noted the content of the Commissioners’ draft consultation response and unanimously agreed this response could be submitted by the Commissioners with the Chairman supported by the Town Clerk attending any subsequent workshop meeting.

Item 14 Litter Meeting
The Board noted the content of the Chairman’s letter to the newspaper published on 12 January 2021. The Chairman reported the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture had responded proposing a meeting take place to improve education, enforcement and litter collection activities. The Board unanimously agreed the Chairman with the support of the Town Clerk should attend any subsequent meetings on this issue.

Item 14 The Manx Development Corporation
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Enterprise dated 9 February 2022 providing information on the formation of the Manx Development Corporation.

Item 16 Timetable for Local Government Elections
The Board noted the content of the proposed local election timetable provided by the Department of Infrastructure.

	
	
	

	ITEM 10 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	20/074
	No any other business items were considered by the Board

The meeting ended at 7:58pm
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